PAGE  
14
Academic Senate Minutes 
August 26, 2008



HUMBOLDT STATE UNIVERSITY






08/09:01



Academic Senate Minutes







08/26/08

Vice Chair Knox called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m. on Tuesday, August 26, 2008, Nelson Hall East, Room 102, Goodwin Forum.

Members Present:  Arizzi, Bolick-Floss, Butler, Cannon, Cheyne, Faulk, Flashman, Gleason, Goodman, Harrington, Haynes, Howe, Knox, Kornreich, Larson, Marshall, Mortazavi, Moyer, Pereira, Perryman, Powell, Reiss, Rizzardi, Schwetman, Shaeffer, Thobaben, Virnoche, Zoellner.
Members Absent:  Coffey, Gunsalus, McElwain, Nowak, Richmond, Snyder, Ward, Yarnall. 


Proxies:  Zoellner for Marshall after 5 pm, Harrington for Cheyne after 5 pm.


Guests:  Ayoob, S. Smith, Borgeld, Burges, MacConnie, Mullery.
Senate Vice Chair Knox welcomed everyone back to the beginning of the Fall semester.  Sue MacConnie, elected as Chair of the Senate last Spring, has stepped down as she was selected to serve as the Associate Dean of the College of Professional Studies.  Vice Chair Knox has been serving as interim Chair until a new Senate Chair is elected.



Senators and guests introduced themselves.
Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of May 6, 2008
M/S/P (Mortazavi/Flashman) to accept the minutes of the meeting of May 6, 2008 as submitted with 7 Abstentions.

Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members

Educational Policies Committee (Chair Moyer) – The Committee has already met and is working on a policy for having a once a year (rather than twice a year) change to catalog and curriculum and on policies to improve student writing.

General Faculty (President Powell) – There will be a general faculty election to fill vacancies on the University Faculty Personnel Committee, the Professional Leave Committee, and the University Curriculum Committee.

HSU has lost about 1/7 of its full-time equivalent faculty over the last ten years.  There are issues regarding morale and increasing workload, as well as personal reasons for faculty  not volunteering for added service work.  A lot of discontent with the university is being expressed and senators were asked to encourage their colleagues to help shape changes by becoming more involved and activists in the future of the university.

University Curriculum Committee (UCC) (Chair Flashman) – Everyone was reminded that there is no longer 3 units of assigned time for UCC members.  The committee will be restructuring the workload of committee members to reflect this change.  Encourage colleagues to serve and reassure them they won’t be overworked.

Student Affairs (Vice President Butler) – HSU is enrolling the largest freshman class in its history.  Exact numbers won’t be known until after the census date, but between 1150 and 1200 new freshmen have enrolled throughout the summer and last week.  These students come with higher test scores and fewer exceptions than in the past, due to certain CSU restrictions.  Transfer numbers are down slightly because lower division transfers could not be accepted.  The number of graduate students also appears to be lower.  

There are posters around campus advertising HUMWeek, an intensive first two weeks of the semester.   There will be many activities available to students to encourage them to interact with faculty, departments, and various programs around campus.  There will be a part-time job fair on the Quad on Thursday and a large concert Thursday evening on the old soccer field.  Departments have been encouraged to have receptions for their new students and funding is being provided from Student Affairs.  On Thursday,  a new veteran’s service program will be unveiled.  The new service center will be in the basement of the Library and is still under construction.  It will serve students who are also veterans.

VP Butler was asked if there are any plans for honoring Mike Reilly, who has been instrumental in boosting our enrollment, and if  there any plans for a job search to replace him.  It was answered that there are no definite plans yet.  It was noted that HSU’s increased enrollment is due in large part to two factors:  our 3-year involvement with the WUI program and the restoration of the previous budget cuts in Admissions which have allowed for recruiting, etc.
Other:

Vice Chair Knox noted two handouts that were distributed:  a revised Timeline Regarding the Senate’s Bill of Particulars and copies of a Brief Resume of Parliamentary Rules from Sturgis.

Senator Powell asked about the propriety of compiling his own email list of senators, for communicating with senate members.  There were no stated objections.  He was asked if he would be doing it as the General Faculty President and a member of the Senate.  That would be his intention and use would be kept at a minimum.  

It was suggested, as an alternative, the Senate consider discussing and making a decision on what type of communications would be appropriate to send via the Senate distribution list and have those  sent out via the Senate Office.  Since the list changes and is revised periodically, there would be one authoritative list used.   Any senator may forward official business through the Senate Office.  If more conversational types of communications are desired, it would be helpful to set up some guidelines for what is appropriate.

1. Nomination and Election of Senate Chair for 2008/2009

M/S (Flashman/Cheyne) to nominate Saeed Mortazavi for the office of Chair of the Senate for 2008/2009.

There were no further nominations and nominations were closed.

Senator Mortazavi was elected to serve as the Chair of the Senate for 2008/2009 by consensus.

Chair Mortazavi was seated and presided over the remainder of the meeting.
2. Resolution on Temporary Use of Modified Program Review (#01-08/09-EX)   
M/S (Larson/Knox) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on the Temporary Use of Modified Program Review
#01-08/09-EX – August 26, 2008

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the Departmental Program Review process be modified temporarily in accordance with the attached Ad Hoc Committee Report, until the beginning of  AY 2010/2011.  

RATIONALE:  The Program Review Process at HSU has been suspended for a year and a half while the new Program Prioritization was being implemented and while WASC reaccreditation  worked through the Capacity and Preparatory Review.  At the time of suspension, several departments were in various stages of the process, and others were getting ready to begin.  The Program Review Process is complex and burdensome.  In response to many aspects of the WASC process, the Program Review process is likely to be revised with the aim of streamlining it and making it more useful for planning purposes.

  
The current Departmental Reports being prepared as part of Program Prioritization provide some of the same information as the required Program Review self-studies, but do not adequately address all of the Program Review issues.

  
There is a need either to resume the Program Review Process without modification or to modify it so it can take advantage of work already being done for prioritization. 

The Senate Executive Committee members who were available met with representatives of the Provost's Council twice this summer, and corresponded via e-mail, to address these concerns.  The attached document is a result of those collaborations.

The purpose of the document is to modify the Program Review process using the Prioritization Process' Departmental Reports as a basis.  An additional purpose is to save departments the work of separately preparing a Program Review using the old process. 

Page Two of the attached document stipulates what additional materials need to be added to those reports in order for the package to serve as a replacement for the documents required in the current Program Review process.  The Departmental Reports, with those additions, would allow the university to resume the Program Review process for those departments scheduled to do their Program Reviews.  An assessment of the temporarily modified process may also help in 
putting together a new process to replace the current Program Review process for AY 2010/2011.  


This recommendation provides only for a temporary modification of the Program Review process.  In the event that by 2010 either a replacement or an extension has not been approved, the current existing Program Review process will be reinstituted.


[with attachment]

Senator Knox introduced the resolution and provided background.  There was a group of departments in the program review process at the time the decision was made to implement the program prioritization process.  Those program reviews were suspended for a year.  Since the program prioritization was not completed according to the original timeline, the issue of suspended program reviews needed to be re-visited.  A group met during the summer and developed the proposed addendum to address the issue.

Discussion:

· Were affected departments consulted?  It was answered that some departments were consulted, but the group did not have a chance to consult with all of them.

· The current program review process has been described as not being very effective.  There has been lobbying for changes to the process so that it is more of a program planning process.  In addition to trying to minimize the workload for departments undergoing program review, the proposed addendum will allow a way to pre-test some new ways for doing program planning in the future.  It is a work in progress and needs to be viewed as something that will help faculty.

· Is there going to be a different kind of evaluation process for program review in the future?  Yes, both the Provost’s Council and the Senate have the review of the current process on their lists of tasks for the coming year.
· The resolution on the floor is aimed at maintaining the current process with the least amount of effort by taking advantage of what prioritization is already doing and at the same time ensuring the program review is still done effectively.

· If we are going to have program review for those departments that were already underway and/or scheduled for this year, it needs to be done quickly.  This resolution only addresses the department self-study portion of the review process; the title of the resolution is somewhat misleading.

· It is also being recommended that all program review dates be moved back a year to give time to look at and re-evaluate the program review process.

· One of the main goals for change is to make the program review process a planning process.  However, discussions have left out another important function of program review, which is to let people know what departments on campus have excelled at.  It is a good thing to do, whether or not it is relevant to the planning process.

· There is no mention in the document about deadlines or due dates.  The intention is that the document would be an addendum to the prioritization document and so the due date for program review committees would be the same as that for prioritization.  Concerns were expressed that this was too soon.  This will need to be clarified in Provost’s Council.

· Departments, in general, will welcome this, whatever the dates are, as they will have to turn in less than they would have normally.

Voting on Resolution #01-08/09-EX occurred and PASSED unanimously.
M/S/P (Knox/Thobaben) to make this an emergency item for immediate transmittal to President Richmond.  There was 1 Abstention.
3. Resolution to Change the Timeline for the 2008/2009 Faculty Awards Committee (#02-08/09-EX)
M/S (Thobaben/Flashman) to place the resolution on the floor.
Resolution to Change the Timeline for the 2008/2009 Faculty Awards Committee
Resolved:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that for the 2008/2009 academic year, the timeline for the work of Faculty Awards Committee be modified as follows:

· Friday, August 29, 2008 – 1st call for nominations for the 2008/2009 Outstanding Professor Award distributed to faculty, staff and students

· Friday, October 2, 2008 – 2nd call for nominations distributed to faculty, staff and students

· Friday, October 30, 2008, 5 p.m.  – Deadline for submissions

· Tuesday, January 27, 2008 – Faculty Awards Committee recommendation to the Academic Senate.

Rationale:  The current  timeline for submission of applications/nominations for the Outstanding Professor Award (established by Senate Resolution #14-97/98-FA) is as follows:

· 1st call for nominations:  Second full week in April of the spring semester preceding the year in which award is given

· 2nd call for nominations:  First full week in September of the subsequent fall semester

· Deadline for submissions:  First academic Friday in October

· Faculty Awards Committee recommendation to Senate:  First November meeting of the Senate.

A  call for nominations was not sent out during Spring 2008, as the Faculty Affairs Committee was in the process of addressing recommendations from the Faculty Awards Committee regarding changes to the process for the Outstanding Professor Award.  The Senate Executive Committee is recommending a delayed timeline as an exception for one year (AY 2008/2009), while the Faculty Affairs Committee continues to work on the process.

Senator Thobaben introduced the resolution.  The Senate Executive Committee briefly discussed whether or not to continue the Outstanding Professor Award process while the guidelines are modified and is advising that it be continued and the timeline modified for this year.  Senators were encouraged to support the resolution; it is an important award and process.
Discussion:

· Why are there two calls for nominations?  It was explained that since two calls were part of the earlier process, and it was thought it might be helpful to have a reminder call, two were included in the revised timeline.
· The Faculty Awards Committee, which nominates a faculty member for the award, has forwarded recommendations and questions regarding clarification of criteria, eligibility, number of nominees required, and other significant issues.  Deferring the call by a month can still make it happen this year, while the issues are being addressed.  The Senate Executive Committee will also lobby that this award achieve a greater or equal status as the Scholar of the Year award and that the latter be brought to the Senate for approval as well.

Voting on Resolution #02-08/09-EX occurred and PASSED with 1 Abstention.

M/S/P  (Flashman/Thobaben) to make this an emergency item for immediate transmittal to the President.  There were 2 Abstentions.

4. President Richmond’s “Response to the HSU Academic Senate Executive Committee Summary of Concerns with Presidential Leadership”

Chair Mortazavi reviewed the sequence of events that occurred last year outlined in the 2007/2008 Timeline Regarding Senate’s ‘Bill of Particulars’ included in the packet.





 A subcommittee elected by the Senate developed a Bill of Particulars which was accepted by the Senate and forwarded to the Senate Executive Committee.  A subcommittee of the Senate Executive Committee was formed (Mortazavi, Larson, Cheyne) to discuss the issues from the Bill of Particulars with President Richmond.  The subcommittee grouped the eleven points in the Bill of Particulars into four major issues.  Some faculty did not agree with this approach, but it was done in good faith.  An apology was offered to those who felt the subcommittee misunderstood what the Senate wanted. 

The four categories discussed with President Richmond were 1) faculty governance and ways to improve it, 2) the budget and the need for faculty voice in making budgetary decisions on campus, 3) communication, and  4) vision for future of HSU. 
A survey was done by the ASCSU which looked at the variety of ways that faculty governance can be interpreted, such as decision-making, consultation, providing information.  CSU campuses differ in their interpretations of faculty governance.  For some,  informing faculty constitutes faculty governance.  Other campuses are satisfied with consultation.  And some believe there is a need to actually engage the faculty in decision-making.  The survey reflected no defined position from HSU; it has not been defined here.  This has been an issue between the faculty and the administration for many years.  It was noted that the term faculty governance is being used synonymously for shared governance.

Both the Senate and the University Budget Committee (UBC) made recommendations on the composition of the UBC (in regard to faculty members) and neither were accepted by the President.
President Richmond responded to the four issues raised by the subcommittee.  He was not responding to the eleven issues in the original Bill of Particulars.
Discussion:

· It was asked and answered that the President was given the complete Bill of Particulars.  During the meetings with subcommittee, the President had in front of him the Bill of Particulars, as well as the document from the subcommittee.
· It was understood that when the Senate approved having the Senate Executive Committee refine the Bill of Particulars, it would just be a matter of editing the language and correcting typographical errors.  The Senate Executive Committee was criticized for appointing an ad hoc group to whittle down the full Bill of Particulars. The Bill should have been given to the President as it was in its entirety, and he should have been asked to respond to each point in the full Bill of Particulars.

· At the end of Resolution #05-07/08-EX it is stated that “once the Bill of Particulars has been constructed, the Academic Senate must make every effort to develop formal agreements to resolve the issues listed in the Bill of Particulars with President Rollin Richmond before any additional, more serious, steps are taken.  If those attempts succeed, then a vote of no confidence will not be necessary.  On the other hand, if those attempts fail, then the Academic Senate may decide to consider such action.”  We are at the point where we need to look at the President’s response and consider what we want to do with it (receive, consider positive, not accept) and consider where we want to go from there.
· The Senate Executive Committee was directed to put together a subcommittee to refine the Bill of Particulars.  The subcommittee facilitated the discussion with the President by forming four categories with each of the eleven particulars itemized under one of the categories.  The President’s job was to respond to the Bill of Particulars.  At this point, the resolution is pretty clear, there are three options:  1) accept the President’s response as satisfactory to the Senate, 2) respond to the President that the Senate has received his response but has reservations and concerns and request further communication, or 3) reject and take no action or reject and call for a vote of no confidence.

· The second alternative should be worded more strongly, i.e. , this response is not satisfactory, and provide the President with a chance to say something else.

· It would be good to have the President here to present his response to the Senate in person, and to speak for himself in order to answer questions, concerns, offer clarifications, expansions, etc.  The Senate should not take any action until this occurs.  

· If we decide to delay a decision until the President is here in person, do we have anything substantial to ask of the President which would affect our judgment of what he wrote?  He wrote very carefully  and made an effort to articulate his positions on the issues and offer suggestions.  If there aren’t serious or substantial questions, we should go ahead and make a decision today and not delay.

· It was suggested that the Senate Executive Committee should bring an “old style” resolution to the Senate regarding the President’s response.  This should be a detailed resolution in the giving the reasons for the argument and concluding with a Resolved clause.  The resolution would be either to accept or to reject, with detailed reasons given in either case.  If it is to accept, it should include how the President’s response to each portion is thought to be a satisfactory response, or vice versa.  
· New members of the Senate are seeing much of this documentation for the first time.  Since the materials were not distributed until yesterday, there hasn’t been a lot of time to digest it and to feel comfortable making a decision today.  It should be continued for the next meeting.  Other (both old and new) senators agreed.
· It would also be useful to look at some of the specific next steps included in the President’s response.  There have been actions taken that countermand the likelihood that some of those next steps are going to occur in the way they are described in the document.

· It would be valuable for senators to provide their concerns and thoughts on the President’s response today and have some substantial discussion.  If Senate Executive Committee members are charged with drafting something for the next meeting, they will have something to work with other than their own thoughts.  

· It is evident from the President’s actions since the subcommittee met with him that he has no respect for shared governance.  His response does not address the issues we raised regarding shared governance.  There are other important things he had a chance to address and offer better responses than he did.  Most of what he did was to evade responsibility for his actions.

· One resolution will not suffice for this particular issue.  We need to introduce three resolutions, introduced ad seriatim, either from the Executive Committee or from the senate floor.  The first resolution would be to accept the President’s response as satisfactory; if that resolution passes, then the senate will charge a subcommittee to implement the issues the President has raised.  If the resolution fails, then a second resolution would be introduced stating that the President’s response was not completely satisfactory and the senate would like to re-negotiate, i.e., receive a modified response from the President; if the resolution passes the senate would appoint a subcommittee to re-negotiate terms with the President.  If the resolution fails, then a third resolution would be to reject the President’s response.  If the President’s response is rejected by the senate, then the previous resolution would be enforced.

M/S (Powell/Zoellner) that the senate accept the President’s response as a satisfactory response.

Discussion:

· Based on the earlier discussion about the newness of members to the senate and need for more time to learn the issues involved, this is not an action we should be taking now.  The senate should not accept the response without adequate background.

M/S (Powell/Larson) to postpone discussion on the motion to the September 9, 2008 Senate meeting.  Voting occurred and the motion PASSED with 15 Yes votes, 3 No votes, and 1 Abstention.

Is there information that new senators need to help them understand the issues better?  Suggestions included:  1)  the Constitution of the General Faculty of HSU (Faculty Handbook, Appendix E), which provides alternatives for faculty voice on these matters, and 2) the results of the survey and the written comments from the survey.
Adequate information has been provided, there just hasn’t been time to digest it all.

The statistics and numbers are troubling.  They are presented as a positive representation and seem to show that just as many, if not more faculty, do not share those feelings.  It appears that faculty are agreeing with the sentiments of the senate; we need to make sure the senate is representing the faculty and not just some small disgruntled group.  Without hearing from over half of the faculty, it is hard to know what to make of the survey results or the arguments that are being made.

Continued Discussion of President Richmond’s response:

· It was agreed to continue the discussion of the President’s response, even though discussion of the motion was postponed to the next meeting.
· More than one administrator has stated  that the survey was biased towards building support for a vote of no confidence.  After the open forum held by the Senate in Fall 2007, a university spokesperson told the press that there was only a small number of the faculty who were discontented.  That comment prompted the information survey that was sent out to faculty.  The results show that the university spokesperson was incorrect.  In addition to the tabulation of the votes, the written comments provide useful information.  They vary, from being thoughtless and accusing the President of things that were not his fault to being very careful and thoughtful expressions of discontent.  
· If we make a statement of no confidence, even if that statement is overwhelmingly endorsed by the faculty, it is not clear that this would improve the situation.  In some ways it would be more appropriate to take a vote of no confidence in the CSU Board of Trustees and the Chancellor.  If we take a vote, and it is not an overwhelming vote, it may be taken by the administration as an endorsement of their policies.  It is a dangerous thing to do.

· This process has dragged on for a long time.  It is important for the credibility of the senate that we do something.
· One of the reasons for having the informational ballot and developing the ad hoc committee was to be able to provide concrete reasons for a vote of no confidence, if that was the step the faculty decided to take.  To simply accept or reject the President’s response is not sufficient for this goal.  We need to have either a set of serial resolutions or one “old style” resolution as mentioned earlier,  from the Senate Executive Committee.  If the situation evolves to a vote of no confidence, we need solid specifics for that vote.  A vote of no confidence, without specifics, is less than useless and will engender even more animosity.  It was suggested that a smaller group draft a resolution or resolutions.
Senators were invited to email comments and/or suggestions for elements of possible resolutions to the Senate Executive Committee before its next meeting on September 2.  The Senate Executive Committees meets Tuesdays, 4-6, in SBS 405, alternating with Senate meetings.  Meetings are open and agendas will be sent out electronically to all senators.

· Is it correct to assume that the Academic Senate wants to improve its relationship with the President in order to create a culture and atmosphere at HSU that is more cooperative and involves shared governance?  If so, we need to think about a different way of doing that.  A vote of no confidence would solidify two sides in a conflict, rather than moving in the direction of cooperation.  A resolution that states to the President that his response is not adequate basically does the same thing, just a little less directly.  If we’re trying to get somewhere, and the way we’re going isn’t getting us there, we need to figure out how to get to where we want to go.  Based on what we’re doing now, it is not clear how we’re going to get to where we want to go.

· There is background for why there are faculty who want to petition a vote of no confidence.  There is a certain point at which faculty members feel like they can’t say anymore; they feel they are not being listened to, responded to, or getting needed attention.  The senate could reject the President’s response, but that wouldn’t make any difference.  The senate could try to re-engage him in conversation.  This has been tried and the response indicates that he still doesn’t get it.  After a certain point it is not a matter of whether or not this is going to destroy the university, it’s a matter of the whether or not the university is being destroyed by not doing anything.  A vote of no confidence, whether or not it passes, would at least bring some closure.  A lot of energy and frustration has gone into this and we need to bring it to a close.
· The Bill of Particulars was the mechanism the Senate agreed to use to try and communicate with the President and to avoid a no confidence vote.  A no confidence vote is a very dangerous thing to do.  But some people have reached the end and are at the point of being done with the process.  If we decide that this response is unsatisfactory , we could still say let’s try again, instead of a no confidence vote.  That would be trying to work with the President.  The senate has done a good job of trying to work with the President.

· Most of today’s conversation has been about the process for what we do now and different options have been suggested.  It would be useful to change the remainder of today’s conversation and talk about more specific details of the response itself; what we like, what we don’t like, what we find useful, etc.  This information would help the Senate Executive Committee figure out what comes next and help the Senate move in the direction of making  decision(s) on where to go next.

· Part of the process has been asking the President to acknowledge certain appropriate criticisms and to take responsibility in an appropriate way for those criticisms.  If we go to a vote of no confidence, we are holding someone accountable.  We should also have the President here, so that criticisms can be heard face to face, not under the shield of email, and the President can either take responsibility or argue why they are not good criticisms.  At some point, an individual or collective body has to talk to and hold an individual accountable.  Whether or not the consequences of that are positive, it is important to take that step in order to maintain the integrity of the senate and of the faculty as a whole.

· The Senate has become co-dependent of the President in the way we are reacting to his behavior.  We need to bring some consequences to make the President listen more.  It is unfortunate when a president and faculty cannot communicate well with each other.  But this is what is happening and it is contributing to the low morale of the faculty.  His response is not responsive.

· It isn’t apparent that any communication is actually occurring.  The President needs to be here, not to defend his response, but as an opportunity for the senate to ask specific questions and clarifications regarding his response.  True communication is people talking to face to face.  Sending written memos back and forth is not true communication.  We need to give the President the benefit of the doubt and provide an opportunity for him to explain if the way his response is being read is the way he meant it.  This seems a better avenue to reach our goal, rather than just shouting at him.

· There seem to be two completely different sets of values operating here, as evidenced in the President’s response and the Senate’s process leading to the response.  The senate and the faculty have one set of values, including a value of shared governance.  The President is operating from a completely different set of values and he doesn’t value shared governance in the way the faculty does, if at all.  The President is trying to impose his world view on us and we are trying to impose our world view on him.  Communication within this context is impossible.  We need to step back and ask the President what are the values that guide his decision-making.  It is difficult to determine this from what he has written.  We need to figure out how to articulate the fundamental values behind our opposing world views if we’re going to have a productive conversation with the President.  

· We need to focus on an exercise in active listening and be able to discern what is actually meant in the response.  There are some positive things in the response that the Senate could work with and move in a positive direction.  For example, the President states that he believes in shared governance and will work with the Senate to develop a shared definition.  It has been mentioned earlier that the concept of shared governance is all over the charts within the CSU.  The President has left the door open.   We need to ignore the defensive language and work with the positive statements.
· CSU presidents are being asked to execute a set of values distributed by the Chancellor, and unfortunately, our president is executing those values quite well.  This is where our conflict lies.  We need to keep this in mind as we look at the day-to-day problems.

· One thing that might help enlighten discussion would be to look at the number of senate resolutions rejected by the President.  During the time of former President McCrone, there were very few resolutions rejected by the President.  It is a very bad sign that President Richmond has rejected so many of the senate resolutions.  What it indicates, at the minimum, is that there is a disconnect and lack of communication between the senate and the president.  It is an indication that there is something very wrong.

· Three years ago there was an open forum in the Green and Gold room; the Provost at the time, college deans, and the senate met.  Concern was expressed that sharing information should not be considered to be the same thing as shared governance.  The ASCSU’s document on shared governance was shared with the President and other administrators prior to the President’s response.  The President ignored that document and only focused on a portion of the document on collegiality.  The reason that shared governance was put as the number one issue to discuss with the President is because it is not respected on this campus.

· We’re not providing any specific comments on the President’s response, as was suggested earlier.  However, it isn’t of interest to do so as his response had very little to do with what he was asked to respond to.  We can’t say anything specific about what he has said because all he is doing is changing the subject.  We have worked hard to refine what we have to say into particular points and many of those points were brushed off the table during the discussions.  His response is unresponsive.  It is misleading to say it is not satisfactory; we haven’t been told anything yet and are waiting for a response to the concerns that have been raised.  Good concerns are being raised by new senators, but they haven’t been part of this increasingly frustrating and dead-end conversation.

· The President thinks that his responses are responses.  It is our responsibility to deal with what he has given us.  We need to have specific comments ; it seems like the group that met with him would be the ones to do the analysis.  Senators may have additional comments to contribute.  We should deal with the response as though it is a response.

The rules were suspended in order to introduce the final agenda item after 5:30 p.m.

5. Discussion of purpose and format of open discussion for the campus community as a regular component of Senate meetings
Chair Mortazavi introduced the open forum three years ago as chair of the senate.  The idea was twofold:  

1) to empower the faculty to come and address issues of concern to the senate, to increase participation by the general faculty, and to avoid the sense that a selected group of individuals are running the senate, and

2) to make the senate a proactive rather than a reactive institution and provide leadership for change on campus.
Unfortunately, last year the open forum did not work well; it was not used properly by some individuals.  The issues that are shared with the senate need to be issues that the senate can do something about, such as policy issues.  Should we abandon the idea of the forum, or keep it and consider moving it to the beginning of the meeting?  What are the wishes of the senate?

Discussion:
· Moving it to the beginning of the meeting makes a lot of sense.  Does the senate meet until 6 p.m.?  The way it was done last year made it seem like the meeting was over at 5:45 p.m. and the forum was optional.  It was clarified that senate meetings are from 4-6 p.m.
· Keep the forum and put it close to the beginning of the meeting and make it a Time Certain at 4:25 p.m. so that everyone is here.  The senate needs to publicize it widely in every department.

· There is value in the open forum.  It is confusing for visitors who don’t understand that it is a closed meeting and that the only way to speak (if you are not a member of the senate) is to have a senator yield the floor.  The open forum is a way for members of the HSU community to have an opportunity to address the senate.  It should not be at the beginning of the meeting, since people may eventually begin taking a little longer to get to the meeting.  At certain meetings, it would be appropriate for public discussion to happen either prior to or during the senate’s consideration of certain matters.  

· Publicize it in the weekly announcement and have it after committee reports.  Have people turn in names to the Senate Office for a speakers’ list by 3:30 the day of the meeting.

· It is a symbolic effort to bring in information and we should keep it.  It could be part of the official meeting and therefore part of the official record/minutes of the meeting , or it could be after the official meeting.  However, this led to some disarray last year.  We need to set some type of parameters around the content.
· Keep it and have it towards the beginning of the meeting.  Have a sign-in sheet for names and issues; it would be on a first come, first served basis.  If there isn’t time to get to everyone, then we have a record of who wanted to speak and can invite their comments via email.  
· Public commissions offer a time for invited public comment with the provision that comments are directly relevant to the work of the commission.  It is useful to have this information contained in the minutes.  Have a sign-in so we have a record of everyone who wished to speak and a way to follow-up.
· The senate needs to be held accountable for its actions.  This is a way to get people here with their comments and hold ourselves accountable.

· It would be helpful to have the chair moderate the comments and help determine if any are not appropriate for the senate.

M/S/P (Goodman/Zoellner) to adjourn.  The meeting adjourned at 5:55 p.m.



















